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WALKINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

6TH DECEMBER 2011
VILLAGE HALL, WALKINGTON

Present: Councillors J. Drew (Chairman), Mrs Acum, C Dixon, D Drew P. Drummond,              N Dunning, K. Hearne, Mrs H Hird, Mrs V. Swann and G. Southern.
Also present: Ward Councillor Pollard and J Smith (Clerk)

An apology for absence was submitted from Councillor Mrs S Clayton
Members of the public: 8
237.
MR E TEAL – The Chairman reported that Mr Teal, a key member of the community for a long time and a Parish Councillor for over 40 years and former Chairman of the Parish Council had died recently. A bouquet of flowers had been sent on behalf of Members to          Mr Teal’s wife. The meeting stood in silence as a mark of respect.

238.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – There were no declarations.
239.
CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS – The Chairman welcomed the members of the public who were present. The Chairman stated that he had received a number of letters regarding the consultation in respect to the speed humps in the village but that as had been indicated at the previous meeting and in the Village Newsletter that issue would not be discussed at this meeting due in part to the amount of other business to be transacted and the need for time for the analysis of the consultation replies to be carried out. The Chairman also reported the receipt of an email suggesting that it might be appropriate if the Village Newsletter were to produce a one-off edition recognising the contributions made by Mr E Teal to the community. Members agreed to refer the suggestion to the Village Newsletter for consideration.
240.
NOTES OF A MEETING OF MEMBERS HELD ON 17TH NOVEMBER 2011 – Planning Application 11/04441 - Construction of a Temporary Drilling Site with Associated Access, to drill an Appraisal Borehole for the purposes of Mineral Exploration (Petroleum) on land south west of Crawberry Hill, Walkington Heads, Walkington – Further to Minute 203 a copy of the notes of an informal meeting of Members held on 17th November 2011 was submitted. The purpose of the meeting was to allow Members to be informed of further information obtained by a Member which raised concerns regarding the proposed works. Prior to the meeting a copy of the Planning Officer’s report to the Planning Committee to be held on 24th November 2011 had been circulated electronically to Members of the Parish Council. At the meeting a Member expressed his doubt about the drilling company's previous assurance that 'fracking' would be not be used and also reported that after consulting with Universities and papers which he had obtained it was evident that due to the make up of the ground to be drilled that ‘fracking’ would have to be used.  If that was the case then just as in the recent Blackpool drilling incidents mini tremors would more than likely be caused. The Member also reported that the number of wagons needed would be far more than the 200 stated in the Committee report and raised concerns that as the application was for full planning permission, no further application would be required to proceed to when the extraction stage. Following the meeting on 17th November 2011 further representations had been submitted on behalf of the Parish Council asking the Planning Committee to:

1.    Defer this application until February 2012 to give the village a chance to obtain all the facts. 

2.    
Obtain a written statement from the company that no ‘fracking’ of any type will take place, and to forward a copy to the Parish Council


3.    Confirm that if the test goes ahead and the company wishes to proceed to extract any oil or similar on the site that a further new planning application will be necessary and that a full consultation will take place involving Walkington Parish Council.
The application had been considered by East Riding Council’s Planning Committee at its meeting on 24th November 2011 when a Member had addressed the Planning Committee as an individual objector as the Planning Committee’s rules for public speaking on planning applications did not allow a Parish Council representative to speak. The Planning Committee had agreed (Minute 6223 refers) that consideration of the application be deferred pending further detailed consideration of the technical and scientific aspects of the application to enable a thorough understanding of all the issues involved. A copy of the Planning Committee Minute 6223 and also a letter dated 23rd November 2011 from Mr P Silk, Moorhouse Drilling and Completions to Mr D Hendley, Planning and Development Control, East Riding Council addressing issues raised during the planning consultation had been circulated to Parish Councillors prior to this meeting. The letter from Mr Silk stated:


“Fracking was raised as a concern during the preliminary meetings with the local Parish Councils and we confirmed then that Rathlin Energy had no plans to fracture stimulate the well. We are aware that there has been a recent report produced, which identifies that hydraulic fracturing is likely to have caused earth tremors in Lancashire, due a number of unusual circumstances. A number of individuals have raised concerns regarding the Rathlin Energy operations following publication of this report, suggesting that Rathlin Energy operations will include fracking. We would like to confirm that Rathlin Energy has no plans to hydraulically fracture the well. Any association between fracking and the proposed Rathlin Energy operation is misrepresentation. Rathlin Energy is targeting conventional oil and gas reservoirs, similar to those that produce at Saltfleetby and Keddington in Lincolnshire. The well will be drilled conventionally using a drilling bit and fluid circulating system to penetrate to the proposed target depth”.

Subsequently, following an approach by the resident who had spoken against the application at the Planning Committee suggesting that the Company needed to provide further information to residents regarding the proposed drilling operations, Mr P Silk, Moorhouse Drilling and Completions, had informed the Parish Council that the company intended to hold a public exhibition on 21st December 2011 in the School Hall between 4pm-8pm to allow them to provide further information to local residents on the proposed development. A number of representatives from the project team, including geology, drilling engineering and health, safety and environment would be in attendance to answer any questions residents might have.

At the invitation of the Council members of the public present were invited to comment. In response to a query Ward Councillor commented on the decision of the Planning Committee to defer the application and explained that the Committee wanted more technical scientific information from their Officers and that the issue of ‘fracking’ had been well dealt with at the Committee meeting. Councillor Pollard stated that she also wanted to ensure that residents had as much information as possible about the proposals and for the company to liaise with the parishes concerned. Councillor Pollard indicated that it was likely that the application would go back to the Planning Committee in January 2012. A resident stated that she had experienced tremors in her property during the earlier seismic survey of the village and had written to East Riding Council in January 2011 to report the matter. Ward Councillor Pollard confirmed that she had forwarded the letters she had received from the resident and that Officers had confirmed that they already had the original letters. A resident expressed concern at the lack of information that was available regarding the planning application. It was reported that reference to the application was included on the Agenda for meetings of the Parish Council that were published in advance of the meeting on the 2 Village Notice Boards but more importantly all information regarding planning applications was available via the East Riding Council’s website, or available for inspection at that Council’s Customer Services office in Cross Street, Beverley. A Member commented that it was her understanding that all residents had been sent a letter by the company at an early stage on the process.

Resolved – That the notes of the meeting held on 17th November 2011 having been printed and previously circulated be approved, and (b) that the matter be considered further at the next meeting, following the public exhibition on 21st December 2011.

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
241.
Salt Bins – Correspondence received from a resident regarding the need for a salt bin at the top of West Mill Rise was submitted. The resident had previously applied earlier in the year to East Riding Council who had initially indicated that the application had been successful but that a new point’s system had been introduced and he had just been informed that the application did not meet the new criteria. East Riding Council had subsequently told him that a sum of money was available to parish councils for the purchase of salt bins and accordingly he was asking the parish Council to consider his request. The resident was present and at the invitation of the Parish Council spoke on this item. Members were reminded that at the previous meeting (Minute 231 refers) the Council had agreed to submit an application to East Riding Council for a grant of £3,000 under that Council’s Severe Weather Grant Assistance Scheme for the possible purchase of snow clearing equipment and that there was a separate item later on the Agenda for this meeting to update members on that application. A Member reported that he had made enquiries regarding the cost of a quad bike but that the cost £5-10,000 made the proposal too expensive. It was reported that the Scheme did allow Parish Councils to fund the cost of engaging contractor’s but Members expressed concern that that option would only address roads. A Member reported that having checked the 3 additional salt bins provided in the village last year he had found that the salt had not been used. A Member that whilst Members were sympathetic to the request for West Mill Rise there were other areas which were in the same situation as West Mill Rise and also queried whether last year’s weather was a ‘once in a decade’ event’ and that the Council should be careful about providing additional bins, particularly if the salt is not used, as now reported. The Chairman indicated that the Parish Council would do its best to obtain funding from East Riding Council for 3 additional salt bins and a supply of salt and possibly to allow the use of contractors for snow clearance work.

Resolved – That the request be noted and that the matter be considered further under Agenda item 8(d) (Minute 260 below refers).
242.
MINUTES – Resolved – That the minutes of the meeting held on 1st November 2011 having been printed and previously circulated be approved as a correct record and be signed by the Chairman.

MATTERS ARISING
243.
Chairman's Announcements – Engagement with the Press – A Member referred to Minute 198 when Members had discussed dealings with the Press and had generally agreed that it would be preferable for Parish Councillors not to engage with the Press, and expressed concern that reports in the Press and on television regarding the planning application to drill on land at Crawberry Hill, Walkington Heads, Walkington and subsequent correspondence might have given the impression that comments made by an individual represented the views of the Parish Council or that the individual was acting on behalf of the Parish Council. Members discussed whether the actions might be construed as a breach of the Code of Conduct applicable to all Parish Councillors. The Chairman reported that he had discussed the matter with the Councillor concerned and that the Councillor had offered his apologies and had agreed that in future he would act through the Parish Council. The Councillor indicated that he believed his actions were in the best interests of the community.

Resolved – That the apology be accepted and that in future Members will not speak directly to the Press except through the Chairman or Vice-Chairman.
244.
Proposed Changes to the Planning System – Further to Minute 204 it was reported that the information received from East Riding Council regarding the Localism Bill and their response to the National Planning Policy Framework had been received and circulated electronically to Members.

Resolved – That report be noted. 
245.
Overgrown Hedge along Kirk Lane – Ownership – Further to Minute 205 the reply received from Risby Homes regarding the ownership of the hedges that are not within the highway was submitted.


Resolved – That the report be noted

246.
Proposed Cold Harbour Wind Farm, Bishop Burton – Further to Minute 208 it was reported that the information received from Councillor Hearne had been forwarded to Members electronically.

Resolved – That the report be noted.
247.
Routine Matters - Condition of Footpath outside 28 Northgate – Further to Minute 209 it was reported that a further response was still awaited from East Riding Council’s Streetscene section.

Resolved – That the matter be pursued with East Riding Council.

248.
Broadband Delivery – Further to Minute 210 a Member reported that the latest newsletter from Rural Services Network had indicated that the funding scheme available to assist in delivering superfast broadband was now open to applications and queried whether Ward Councillor Pollard knew whether East Riding Council had, or would be making an application. Ward Councillor Pollard stated that she felt sure Officers would be aware and would be taking appropriate action.


Resolved – That the report be noted.
249.
Kingston Communication Equipment Box near Elmcroft, Beverley Road – Noise Disturbance – Further to Minute 211 an engineer from Kingston Communication had visited the site to monitor the noise and a report as to the outcome was awaited

Resolved – That the report be noted.
250.

Planning Decisions Received – 91 Megson Way (Ref 11/02672) – Further to Minute 217 a Member asked whether a reply had been received. Ward Councillor Pollard indicated that she would pursue a reply and also commented that Members of the Planning Sub-Committee had visited the site and were of the opinion that following the revised plans there were no visibility concerns. Members repeated their concern that the application had been approved despite objections by 8 local residents, and also that it was felt that the development set a precedent about the open aspect of that development. Members also suggested that it would be appropriate for East Riding Council to send a letter to all the objectors explaining the planning decision.



Resolved – That Ward Councillor Pollard will chase up a reply from East Riding Council.

251.
Village Site Visits - Outcomes – Red Yats Paddock - Further to Minute 221 it was reported that Red Yats Paddock was owned by the Parish Council.

Resolved – That the report be noted
252.
Village Site Visits - Outcomes – Allotments - Further to Minute 221 it was reported that the Allotment Association had confirmed that there were 22 people on the waiting list for an allotment and that the person at the top of the list has been on the list since 2008. 

Resolved – That the report be noted
253.
Village Site Visits - Outcomes – Townend Pit - Further to Minute 221 Councillor Dunning reported orally on discussions he had had with regard to obtaining plans in respect to the proposal to clear up Townend Pit, utilising community volunteers where possible, with a view to converting the area into a Diamond Jubilee Commemorative Garden as a village improvement scheme.

Resolved – That the proposals be agreed in principle and that Councillors Dunning and Mrs Clayton liaise with the Chairman and report further to the next meeting.
254.
Common HGV Traffic Issues - Little Weighton & Rowley/Skidby/ Walkington Parishes – Further to Minute 233 it was reported that the respective Parish Clerks had indicated that they would report the suggestion to the next meeting of the Parish Council and report back.


Resolved – That the report be noted

COMMUNITY SAFETY MATTERS 
255.
Policing - The Clerk reported the latest incident details received from the Police since the last meeting. 

Resolved – That the report be received.
256.

Possible Introduction of ‘No Cold Calling Zones’ – Further to Minute 215                 Mr J Nightingale, East Riding Council has suggested that in view of the passage of time since he gave a presentation to the Parish Council in 2009 he would be willing to attend a future meeting to further discuss the possible introduction of ‘No Cold Calling Zones’.


Resolved – That Mr Nightingale be invited to attend the meeting on 7th February 2012.
EAST RIDING COUNCIL MATTERS 
257.
Re-Appraisal of Walkington Conservation Area – Further to Minute 199 Mr S Devey, Team Leader, Conservation, Landscape and Archaeology, East Riding Council had indicated that due to other work priorities he still had a fair amount of information outstanding on the Conservation Area reviews and it was not intended now to go to Cabinet until early next year.  Mr Devey had suggested that the item be deferred until January 2012 Parish Council meeting and I would aim send more information before the Xmas break.

Resolved – That this matter be deferred to the next meeting.

(Councillor Southern declared an interest in the following item in his capacity as a representative on the Sherwood and Waudby Trust insofar as it relates to potential sites for social housing).

258.

‘Making It Happen’ - The East Riding Local Development Framework Core Strategy Further Consultation – Further to Minute 212 Councillor Southern reported orally following his attendance at the a consultation event on 10th November 2011 and stated that Walkington was now classified as a ‘hinterland village’ and that the number of houses to be provided for by the LDF framework had increased by 600 to over 3000 new homes. It was suggested that the Parish Council should seek clarification as to what was being suggested for Walkington and that the existing envelope of the village should not be broadened. Councillor Southern also drew attention to the consultation regarding the proposed development levy (Minute 279 below refers) and suggested that the Parish Council should consider objecting to the proposal to change the building development levy to apply to social housing.


Resolved – (a) That East Riding Council be asked to clarify what the proposed LDF framework means for Walkington and that the Council is concerned that the existing envelope of the village should not be broadened, and (b) that the Parish Council object to the proposal to change the building development levy to apply to social housing.
259.
East Riding of Yorkshire Draft Housing Strategy - A copy of the East Riding of Yorkshire draft housing strategy had been previously circulated electronically to Members.  The draft strategy sought to provide an overarching strategic direction for housing policy in the East Riding in terms of seeking to meet housing need within the changing policy regime.  A suite of sub-strategies and policies to enable delivery of the housing strategy were currently under development and would reflect the strategic messages set out in the final housing strategy. Comments were invited by 6th January 2012. The Clerk read out comments that had been received from a Member.

Resolved – That the information be received.
260.

Severe Weather Grant Assistance – Further to Minutes 213 and 214 above it was reported that following submission of its application for a grant of £3,000 a response had been received from the Humber Emergency Planning Service that more detailed information was required before the application could be forwarded for consideration.  The Chairman stated he and Councillor Drummond were looking at the additional information required and intended to circulate the relevant information to all Members prior to submission to East Riding Council. As discussed earlier in this meeting (Minute 341 above refers) consideration was now being given to a revised bid for funding for 3 salt bins and a supply of salt and possibly the use of contractors for snow clearance work.

Resolved – That the Chairman will circulate information to Members prior to submission to East Riding Council.
261.
Flood Liaison Group – The next meeting was now scheduled for 10th February 2012. Councillor Dunning reported that he would be unable to attend.


Resolved – That the report be noted.


PLANNING APPLICATIONS
262.
Applications Received - Resolved - That the following comments be forwarded to East Riding Council on the applications stated:

	Application


	Comments

	(1)
Lions Den Farm, Hunsley Road - Erection of a single Gaia 11kw turbine on an 18.4 m mast (to hub), height to blade tip 25m (resubmission of 11/00724)(ref 11/05073). 

The applicant was present and at the invitation of the Parish Council commented on the application.

	(a) Recommend that this application is refused on the grounds of visibility and impairment of the rural scene. The proposed turbine by reason of its height will unduly dominate and be obtrusive in a rural setting adversely affecting the landscape character of the area which is on the edge of The Wolds, an area of natural beauty which is protected by various planning policies.

(b) that the Council feel strongly about this application and request that it is submitted to the Planning Sub-Committee for determination.



	(2)
Broadacres, Broadgate – Erection of single storey extension to rear (ref 11/05178)

	No observations but comment that it is hoped that the materials used will as near as possible match the existing building.


	(3)
Land west of The Manor House, Walkington Heads - Erection of stable building and creation of sand arena to allow change of use of land to commercial equestrian use (ref 11/04499)

	(a) Recommend that this application is approved subject to the following conditions:

1.
The provision of adequate on-site parking;

2.
The provision of a satisfactory vehicular access to the site;

3.  There shall be no permanent house or dwelling on the site (planned or given planning permission for), and 

4. 
The existing building at the front of the site being tidied up.

(b) that the Council feel strongly about this application and request that it is submitted to the Planning Sub-Committee for determination.




263.

Decisions Received – Resolved - That the decision of East Riding Council on the application set out below be noted:
	Application


	Decision

	(1)
19 Hall Walk – Construction of pitched roof over existing flat roof and canopy to front (ref 11/04054)

	Approved 



TREES 
264.

Applications Received – Resolved – That the following comments be forwarded to East Riding Council on the applications stated:

	Application


	Comments

	(1) 
64 Megson Way – Fell 1 Sycamore tree (ref 11/04998) 

	Refer to the Tree Officer for determination.


	(2)
Middlehowe green to the side of 1 Saunders Croft – Fell and remove 1 large Sycamore tree by East Riding Council’s Streetscene Section


	No observations


265.
THE QUEEN’S DIAMOND JUBILEE CELEBRATIONS 2012 – Further to Minute 222 this item was included at the request of Councillor Mrs Clayton.


Resolved – That in the absence of Councillor Clayton this item be deferred to the next meeting.
266.

BUDGET MONITORING REPORT - Resolved - That the report be noted.


APPLICATIONS FOR FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE 2011/12

267.
Walkington Newsletter – A letter dated 26th November 2011 was submitted indicating that in the current year the Newsletter would only require financial assistance for the cost of binding 4 years volumes of the Newsletter at an anticipated cost of £160. The letter suggested that the balance of the grant normally allocated to the Newsletter each year might be viewed as a joint contribution to activities associated with the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee celebrations in 2012.

Resolved – (a) That the Council approves a grant of £160.00 to fund the binding work, and (b) that the Council notes the comments regarding other funds.
268.
Hull & East Riding Citizens Advice Bureau – A letter dated 25th November 2011 was submitted seeking financial assistance to allow the Bureau to continue its work in the area.

Resolved – That whilst recognising that the Bureau does a good job the application be refused as the Parish Council does not grant financial assistance to organisations from outside the parish.
269.
Walkington Rainbows – An application dated 1st December 2011 seeking financial assistance towards the activities carried out by the Walkington Rainbows was submitted. A Member suggested that the application fell within the category that might be considered by the Sherwood and Waudby Trust.

Resolved – That the application be considered alongside all other grant applications for 2012/13 but also be referred to the Sherwood and Waudby Trust.


MEETINGS OF OUTSIDE ORGANISATIONS 
270. 
Playing Field Association – The minutes of meetings of the Association held on 6th October and 3rd November 2011 were submitted (previously circulated). Councillor Mrs Acum reported on activities of the Association since the last meeting and indicated that the Association would not be submitting an application for funding in 2012/13 as it hoped to obtain funding from other organisations. Councillor Mrs Acum also paid tribute to the work carried out by Mr E Teal as a long time Trustee of the Association. The Chairman, on behalf of members, acknowledged the excellent work of the Association and Councillor Mrs Acum, in developing the play area.

Resolved – That the report be noted.
271.
Walkington School Hall Management Committee – A letter from the secretary to the Management Committee dated 24th November 2011 was submitted with regard to funding and storage issues together with a copy of the Agenda for the meeting of the Association held on 15th November 2011. Members were reminded that the Council had previously agreed to make a grant to cover the costs of the Secretary’s salary in the event of their being a shortfall. Members stated that to assist them with any further funding requests they would need an aggregate account showing what the deficit at 31st March 2012 will be and the Committee’s final financial position. With regard to the storage issue a representative of the Council on the Management Committee reported that it had been suggested that some of the chairs might be swopped with chairs in the Village Hall. A Member referred to potential health and safety issues as the chairs in the Village Hall could be locked together when performances were held whereas the chairs in the School Hall did not lock together. It was suggested that the matter should be discussed at the next meeting and that the Chairmen of the Management Committee and the Village Hall Committee should be invited to attend to clarify any issues. The Chairman of the Village Hall Committee was present an indicated his willingness to attend.

Resolved – (a) That approval be given to a grant of £375 to the Management Committee in respect of the Secretary’s salary for the period April to September 2011, and (b) that the storage issue be deferred to the next meeting and that the Chairmen of the Management Committee and the Village Hall Committee be invited to attend to clarify any issues.
272.
Youth Club Committee – Councillor Mrs Hird reported with regard to activities of the Youth Club Committee since the last meeting.

Resolved – That the report be noted.


ACCOUNTS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT 

273. 
Income - Resolved - That it be noted that the following income had been received since the last meeting of the Council:




£


Mr and Mrs Griffin – rent Pot & ladle Pit (September 2011 to 31st March 2012)
   150.00

Walkington Allotment Association - rent
150.00


School Hall Management Committee – photocopying
2.56
274.

Balances - Resolved – That it be noted that the bank balances at 11th November 2011 amounted to £46,801.98 but that did not take into account any expenditure committed from the previous year or anticipated during the current year or the income reported at this meeting.  

275.
Payment of Invoices - Resolved – (a) That the following payments be approved:





£


K. Firth, Cleaner (annual salary payment)
680.00


SLCC – Membership renewal (cost shared with Woodmansey (£57)/ Etton (£26) PCs)
140.00

Pestarrest – Rodent control at pond
  
45.00

School Hall Management Committee – Grant re Secretary’s salary (April/September 2011)
375.00

(b) that the invoice from East Riding Council for the recharge in respect of the parish elections in May 2011 shall not be paid pending a written explanation from East Riding Council as to the increased level of costs since the last contested parish election and also why the Parish Council should pay those costs (staffing and polling station hire) which East Riding Council would have had to incur in any event in connection with their own elections held on the same date.
276.
ESTIMATES AND PARISH PRECEPT 2012/13 – A report was submitted on budget of the Council for the current year and 2012/13. The report incorporated the following documents:

· Receipts and Payments for the current year compared to the budget set in December 2010 and detailed estimate sheets showing, broken down into individual headings, actual expenditure 2010/11, the original budget for 2011/12, the projection for 2011/12 and a discussion budget for 2012/13 
· A schedule showing 2011/12 Budget Variances
· Details on an item by item basis of receipts and payments in the current year:

· Grant applications 2012/13
When the budget for 2011/12 was set it was anticipated that expenditure would exceed income with £424.64 being met from reserves. The projection for the year now showed a likely surplus of £2,236.86. When the estimates were prepared it was anticipated that there would be a balance at 31st March 2012 of £38,151.90. The anticipated balance was now £39,964.12 made up as follows:





    

  £



General Reserve

      38,093.89 



Election Fund at 1/4/2013


      500.00
(*)



War Memorial Maintenance Fund

         500.00
(**)



Clerk’s Gratuity Fund at 1/4/2013
                           

         870.74
(***)




*   
 (Provision based on £500 contribution in each non-election year)





** 

(New provision based on £500 a year



***
(Calculated at 3.75% of salary each year. Meets Audit Commission guidance 

where a separate account is not maintained)

The report invited Council to consider whether it wished to earmark any additional amounts to meet possible future commitments. Any additional funding could be earmarked from this year's balances or from next year's precept (or both).  Members were reminded that since 2008/09 the Council had had managed to keep its Precept at £26,000. It was reported that the discussion budget assumed that there would be no increase in staff salaries in 2012/13. A Member suggested that given the current financial situation but recognising the possible financial implications of a potential commemorative project in connection with the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee in 2012 the Council should consider keeping the Precept at the current level of £26,000.

Resolved - (a) 
That the revised budget for 2011/12 showing an overall surplus of £2,236.86 be approved, (b) 
that the proposed budget for 2012/13 showing net expenditure of £25,830.06  and an overall surplus of £169.64 be approved as set out in the Appendix to these minutes, (c) that funds earmarked for future commitments (Election Fund, War Memorial Maintenance Fund and the Clerk’s Gratuity Fund) as set out above be noted, (d) that a Precept of £26,000 be levied for 2012/13 being a Nil increase on the current year, and (e) that the applications for financial assistance be noted and be deferred to a future meeting.

277.
NATIONAL GRID – RE UPDATE ON PLANS FOR A CARBON CAPTURE, TRANSPORTATION AND STORAGE PROJECT IN THE YORKSHIRE AND HUMBER REGION – A letter dated 8th November 2011 was submitted for information.



Resolved – That letter be received.


GOVERNMENT CONSULTATIONS
278.
'Neighbourhood Planning Regulations' – Details of a public consultation regarding ‘Neighbourhood Planning Regulations’ under the localism Act 2011 had been circulated electronically to Members. The closing date for comments on the proposed Regulations was   5th January 2012.

Resolved – That the consultation document be noted.
279.
Community Infrastructure Levy - Detailed Proposals and Draft Regulations for Reform - At the East Riding Council’s Core Strategy Further Consultation meeting for Parish Councils held on 13th November 2011 it was requested that a link be sent to Town and Parish Councils for the Government’s consultation on the Community Infrastructure Levy. The consultation information was available on the internet at http://www.communities.gov.uk/ publications/planningandbuilding/cilreformconsultation (details had been previously circulated electronically to Members). It was suggested at the meeting on 13th November 2011 that this matter might be of interest to Town and Parish Councils as the Government was proposing that a 'meaningful proportion' of the money collected through the levy should be passed to the neighbourhoods where the developments that gave rise to them took place. The Government was asking for views on the details of this proposal, including how the 'meaningful proportion' should be defined, and how Town and Parish Councils should report on how any money passed to them had been spent. The closing date for the consultation was 30th December 2011.This item was dealt with in conjunction with Minute 258 above.
280.
MISCELLANEOUS CORRESPONDENCE - Resolved – That the correspondence set out below be received:

(a)
 
East Riding Council 



(i)
Standards Committee – Agenda for meetings on 22nd November 2011 

 

(ii)
Parish News – November 2011.





(iii)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Annual Work programme 2012-13 – Invitation to submit items for the work programme by 9th January 2012.



(iv)
Chairman’s Awards and Commendations – Nominations to be submitted by 31st January 2012. Resolved – That the Playing Field Association be nominated for an award.


(v)
Code of Conduct Training – Further training to be arranged during February/ March 2012


(vi)
Joint Local Access Forum – Agenda for 14th December 2011


(vii)
Beverley Local Action Team Agenda for 9th December 2011


(b)
Humberside Police – Parish/Town News Release - Beverley Rural Update for October 2011 and Police Authority Newsletter November 2011 (previously circulated).



(c)
Society of Local Council Clerks – The Clerk – November 2011



(d)
Offshore Wind Farm Development: Dogger Bank Creyke Beck - Notice of Public Exhibitions (previously circulated).



(e)
Local Councils Update – November and December 2011 (previously circulated).
281.
ROUTINE MATTERS - The following matters were briefly discussed:



(a)
Alleged Noise Disturbance from HGVs passing through village – Response from 

Stoneledge (oral report)

(b) 
Repair of Wooden Posts alongside footpath adjacent to playing field at Megson Way – To be pursued with East Riding Council.

(c)
Damaged wooden fingerpost along Beverley 20/20 public footpath – That East Riding Council be asked to deliver a replacement sign to Councillor Dixon who will carry out the work.


(d)
Parking at corner of Crake Wells and Autherd Garth causing safety hazard – Refer to PCSO J Finon


(e)
Parking of boats on private driveways – Position to be checked with Planning Enforcement section.


(f)
HGVs passing through village and priority at chicane at West End – That East Riding Council be asked to monitor the HGVs passing through the village but that Members did not perceive the priority at the chicane to be a particular problem.

(g)
Footpaths – surface cracking – Councillor Mrs Swann to supply a list of paths affected for forwarding to East Riding Council.


(h)
Traffic parking at junction of Eastgate and Northgate affecting visibility – Refer to PCSO J Finon.


(i)
Traffic for Beverley Westwood bonfire – A Member commented that unlike the previous year there had been no problems caused by vehicles going to the bonfire parking in the village – That thanks be conveyed to the Police for the actions taken.


(j)
Coping stone on Village road sign – Councillor Dixon is attending to.


(k)
Walkington Pantomime – Members expressed their congratulations to the Pantomime Players for the very good service they provide to the people of Walkington.


(l)
Xmas Lights on Pond – Members expressed their thanks to those residents involved in arranging the excellent display on the pond.

(m)
Shelter near pond – the graffiti has been removed but some maintenance work required to one corner post – It was agreed that Councillor Dunning would carry out the work.


(n)
Little Weighton Road – A Member requested that an item be included on the Agenda for the next meeting.


(o)
EYMS Bus travelling down Northgate – That EYMS be asked why the bus travels along Northgate.


(p)
Damaged road signs at junction of Wold Road – Refer to East Riding Council.
282.
EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC - Resolved – That the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item (Minute 283) on the grounds that it is likely that exempt information will be disclosed under paragraph 3 of Section 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. 

(Councillor Dixon declared a prejudicial interest in the following item (Minute 283) and took no part in the discussion or decision thereon).

283.
MEMORIAL WOOD – QUOTATIONS FOR THE PROVISION OF BOLLARDS AT ENTRANCE – Further to Minute 206 it was reported that East Riding Council had recently applied some road planings on the highway verge at the entrance to the Memorial Wood and therefore the Council could consider installing the replacement bollard at Fryers Copse and new bollards at the entrance to the Memorial Wood. Details were submitted of 3 quotations that had been received for the work. 

Resolved – That the quotation submitted by Dixon & Son Handyman Services in the sum of £417.20, being the lowest received, be approved.
284.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING – 3rd January 2012 in the Village Hall at 7.30pm. 
Appendix
	WALKINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

	Detailed Estimates 2011/12 and 2012/13

	
	2010/11        Actual
	2011/12               original 
budget
	2011/12 projection
	Budget 
2012/13

	
	£
	£
	£
	£

	Income
	
	
	 
	

	Rents
	
	
	 
	

	Far Forty
	50.00
	50.00
	50.00
	50.00

	Pot and Ladle Pit
	300.00
	300.00
	300.00
	300.00

	Allotments
	150.00
	150.00
	150.00
	150.00

	
	500.00
	500.00
	500.00
	500.00

	Bank Interest
	
	
	 
	

	Interest
	17.94
	15.00
	15.12
	15.00

	
	17.94
	15.00
	15.12
	15.00

	Miscellaneous
	
	
	 
	

	photocopies
	31.52
	10.00
	6.64
	10.00

	other income/donations
	1,179.00
	0.00
	80.00
	0.00

	
	1,210.52
	10.00
	86.64
	10.00

	Footpath Grant
	
	
	 
	

	East Riding Council
	810.00
	1,000.00
	835.00
	1,000.00

	
	810.00
	1,000.00
	835.00
	1,000.00

	Village Improvements
	
	
	 
	

	Grants/donations
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	VAT
	 
	
	 
	

	HMRC Refund
	684.09
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	684.09
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	Total Income
	3,222.55
	1,525.00
	1,436.76
	1,525.00

	
	
	
	 
	

	Expenditure
	
	
	 
	

	Administration
	
	
	 
	

	Audit fees
	457.56
	510.00
	457.56
	500.00

	Stationery
	19.24
	50.00
	25.64
	50.00

	Photocopier
	207.36
	200.00
	315.31
	200.00

	Insurances
	1,475.73
	1,500.00
	1,602.91
	1,500.00

	Subscriptions
	218.50
	215.00
	225.50
	215.00

	Hire of rooms
	193.50
	300.00
	266.00
	300.00

	Seminars/training
	0.00
	50.00
	0.00
	50.00

	Postages
	26.24
	75.00
	26.24
	75.00

	Telephone rental/calls
	41.66
	60.00
	41.66
	60.00

	Chairman's expenses
	150.00
	150.00
	150.00
	150.00

	Equipment
	363.00
	382.00
	363.00
	382.00

	Books
	0.00
	20.00
	0.00
	30.00

	Bank charges
	94.00
	4.00
	4.00
	4.00

	Mileage
	50.20
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	Office allowance
	250.00
	250.00
	250.00
	250.00

	Miscellaneous
	26.38
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	Contingency
	0.00
	250.00
	0.00
	250.00

	
	3,573.37
	4,016.00
	3,727.82
	4,016.00

	Salaries
	
	
	 
	 

	Clerk
	5,882.89
	5,874.36
	5,816.20
	5,874.36

	Cleaner
	680.00
	680.00
	680.00
	680.00

	Mileage
	0.00
	75.00
	0.00
	75.00

	Nat insurance payments
	24.75
	10.00
	0.00
	10.00

	
	6,587.64
	6,639.36
	6,496.20
	6,639.36

	
	2010/11        Actual
	2011/12               original 
budget
	2011/12 projection
	Budget 
2012/13

	Elections
	
	
	 
	

	cost of holding
	0.00
	0.00
	2,398.31
	500.00

	
	0.00
	0.00
	2,398.31
	500.00

	Property
	
	
	 
	 

	Seats
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	-500.00

	Shelters
	25.00
	100.00
	25.00
	100.00

	Bins
	800.00
	450.00
	390.00
	0.00

	Allotments
	150.00
	0.00
	150.00
	150.00

	Notice boards
	0.00
	1,000.00
	0.00
	1,800.00

	War Memorial
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	500.00

	Land adjoining playing field - rent
	150.00
	150.00
	150.00
	150.00

	Stone Village signs
	0.00
	100.00
	0.00
	100.00

	Signs/history Boards
	424.00
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	1,549.00
	1,800.00
	715.00
	2,800.00

	Village improvement Scheme
	
	
	 
	

	Works/materials
	0.00
	1,000.00
	0.00
	4,000.00

	Stone village name boards
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	0.00
	1,000.00
	0.00
	4,000.00

	Facilities
	
	
	 
	

	Lighting
	70.91
	75.00
	70.91
	75.00

	Clocks
	0.00
	150.00
	0.00
	150.00

	Salt Bins
	450.00
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	Rock salt
	503.16
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	 
	1,024.07
	225.00
	70.91
	225.00

	Grants
	
	
	 
	

	section 137 grants
	2,500.00
	2,500.00
	160.00
	200.00

	other grants
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	Global amount
	3,722.43
	8,045.00
	9,460.00
	6,000.00

	
	6,222.43
	10,545.00
	9,620.00
	6,200.00

	Open Spaces
	
	
	 
	 

	Grass cutting
	584.66
	635.00
	584.66
	635.00

	Pond rodent treatment
	200.00
	240.00
	261.00
	240.00

	Hedges/trees
	770.00
	1,000.00
	410.00
	1,000.00

	Footpath maintenance
	585.00
	1,000.00
	835.00
	1,000.00

	Play area maintenance
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	Miscellaneous
	41.94
	0.00
	81.00
	100.00

	
	2,181.60
	2,875.00
	2,171.66
	2,975.00

	VAT 
	
	
	 
	

	   VAT payments
	693.48
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	 
	

	Total Expenditure
	21,831.59
	27,100.36
	25,199.90
	27,355.36

	
	 
	
	 
	

	Balance
	18,609.04
	25,575.36
	23,763.14
	25,830.36

	(to be met from precept/reserves)
	
	
	 
	

	
	
	
	 
	

	Precept
	26,000.00
	26,000.00
	26,000.00
	26,000.00

	
	
	
	 
	

	To be met from reserves
	-7,390.96
	-424.64
	-2,236.86
	-169.64
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